

High Consumers: A literature review

September 2020



High Consumers: A literature review

Author(s):

Álvaro Castaño García

September 2020

Contents

1.	Introduction1
2.	Responsible Consumption and Production2
3.	Overconsumption in critical social theory4
4.	Overconsumption from an ecological economy perspective
5.	A brief overlook of the debate around consumption, development and growth in economics
6.	Consumption inequality9
7.	Drivers of high consumption12
8.	High consumers of energy15
9.	High consumers of transport18
10.	High consumers of food20
11.	Analysis of Sustainable Consumption policies in the UK, Sweden and USA22
12.	Conclusion
13.	References



Introduction

High consuming households have rarely been the focus of academic studies or policy initiatives, although hypothetically many of them have a remarkable potential to reduce significantly their environmental impact without suffering much damage in terms of physical and mental well-being.

This literature review starts by looking at the framework provided by the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) of the UN, and how some of the targets of Goal 12 may relate to high consumption. It then moves to briefly analyse the concept of overconsumption in critical social theory. After that, it focuses on overconsumption from an ecological economy perspective, also offering a definition of overconsumer. It then provides a brief overlook of the debate around consumption, development and growth in economics. It also looks at consumption inequality and continues with a section about the drivers of high consumption. After that, it focuses on the literature related to high consumers of energy, transport and food individually, and offers a brief analysis of Sustainable Consumption policies in the UK, Sweden and USA. Finally, the conclusion summarises the findings of the review and provides some insights related to high consumption.

2

Responsible Consumption and Production

In September 2015 UN member states set the SDGs, which are intended to be achieved by the year 2030. Goal 12 of the SDGs, Responsible Consumption and Production, requires a shift to sustainable consumption and production in developed and developing countries. The UNEP (2020) affirms that Sustainable Consumption and Production (known as SCP) is a holistic approach and is about systemic change. This approach is divided into three more specific objectives: (1) Decoupling environmental degradation from economic growth, (2) applying life cycle thinking, and (3) identifying opportunities for developing countries for a transition to more resource efficient, environmentally friendly and competitive technologies, which could bypass the more inefficient and polluting phases of technological progress followed by developed countries. This systemic approach is further developed on the targets which countries use to measure their progress towards Goal 12 of the SDGs. Although all these targets (and many of the SDGs) are arguably interrelated, the ones which are more directly related to high consumption on a household level are:

- a) Target 12.1: Implement the 10-year framework of programmes on sustainable consumption and production, with developed countries taking the lead, taking into account the development and capabilities of developing countries. This 10-Year framework was adopted in 2012, and followed the reaffirmation by the world's governments that changing unsustainable patterns of production and consumption is an essential requirement for sustainable development (UN, 2003). It involves resource efficiency initiatives, at national and regional levels, which aim at decoupling environmental degradation from economic growth.
- b) Target 12.3: By 2030, halve per capita global food waste at the retail and consumer levels and reduce food losses along production and supply chains, including post-harvest losses. To meet this target, many changes are required in food production and distribution, but food waste at different stages is arguably linked to the problem of high consumption (especially if we understand disposal as a form of consumption and we look at the full process of food production, distribution and consumption). Looking at the problem of waste disposal as a consumption issue highlights the importance of waste distancing in the context of economic globalisation (Clapp, 2002).
- c) Target 12.5: By 2030, substantially reduce waste generation through prevention, reduction, recycling and reuse. This target is focused on waste reduction too, but it is not limited to food products and makes explicit use of prevention and reduction as strategies to reduce waste generation, although it does not mention high consumption specifically.

d) Target 12.8: By 2030, ensure that people everywhere have the relevant information and awareness for sustainable development and lifestyles in harmony with nature. This target assumes that environmental education campaigns are an efficient way to promote some of the systemic changes needed to make progress towards SCP.

Using this framework, the UNEP (2015) calls for a policy approach which includes tools that aim at phasing out undesirable products and behaviours, and tools that focus on expanding the market for more sustainable products while incentivising more sustainable behaviour. However, as we will see later, this might be a very limited framework because of the dominant cultural values in capitalist economies, and because of contradictions between different SDGs. For example, in the case of consumption, Goal 8 (which involves sustained per capita economic growth) seems to be incompatible with sustainable consumption.

3

Overconsumption in critical social theory

Drawing from critical social theory, Anantharaman (2018) argues that questions of power, legitimacy, authority and justice have not been addressed enough in the field of sustainable consumption. According to her, the focus of research should be in the relational and structural power within sustainable consumption examples, in order to analyse how they challenge or reinforce existing patterns of oppression and marginalisation. According to Di Muzio (2015) the wealthiest people have a desire for social status and demonstrate their superiority through unequal intraclass consumption. He argues that the consumptive practices of the rich are contributing to put global society into an unsustainable quest for perpetual economic growth. This growth project complicates social changes based on ideas of fairness between humans and threatens vulnerable populations with the worst effects of environmental collapse. De Graaf *et al.* (2014) agree with this view of materialism, but they focus on wider social dynamics and explore cultural changes and technological progress as causes of increasing demands and rapid obsolescence.

Dutta (2017) stated that there is a tendency in climate change mitigation policy to target production and producers. But one could also look at high consumption, and gear policy towards changing consumption patterns. This is still a relatively new approach, but a promising strategy for policy-makers who aim to target high consumers might be focusing on target 12.5 of the SDGs and aim for robust prevention and reduction regulations, perhaps combining a fairer taxation on overconsumers, information campaigns as suggested by target 12.8, and legislation that restricts advertising of certain products. This type of strategy is not as popular due to the potential effect these measures would have in continuous economic growth, which is also a SDG. Although by looking at historical data and modelled projections, decoupling GDP growth from negative environmental impact seems impossible (Ward et al., 2016; Parrique et al., 2019). Also, the SDGs targets acknowledge the difference in consumption rates between developed and developing countries, but do not take into account the different levels of consumption by individuals or companies within those countries. But understanding how consumption varies within countries, and not just between them, might be a necessary step towards reducing different dimensions of inequality. Tackling the problem of overconsumption requires a complex understanding of the economic and social issues that make it possible, which in turn calls for comparing consumption patterns between and within communities.

There are conflicting views of how living standards should be evaluated. Some see welfare as highly correlated with GDP per capita, but there are often significant deviations (Jones & Klenow, 2016). Other authors favour evaluating living standards by focusing on different personal perceptions and widely accepted values in a society

(Sen, 1988) or improved health (Nordhaus, 2005). Some have argued that sufficiency rather than development should inform policy-making (McMichael, 2016). However, most people do not want to embrace voluntary simplicity, or scale down their access to goods and services which enrich their lives, as Bookchin (1989) noted. For example, Hirsch (2019) shows how people in the UK see buying birthday presents, alcohol and eating out as minimum necessities. Bookchin (1989) also explained that looking at consumerism can only provide limited explanations if one ignores the role played by producers in shaping public taste and guiding purchases. Another critique of the sustainable development approach recognises the need to resist ideas of economic development and politics dependent on Western modernity and historicity (Escobar, 1992). This approach calls for alternatives to development, as opposed to alternative forms of development. From the post-development perspective, the global framework for development represents an extension of imperialist systems, which perpetuates unsustainable expectations of growth and consumption.

4

Overconsumption from an ecological economy perspective

Brown and Cameron (2000) looked at definitions of overconsumption and found that most of the literature providing these definitions was in the field of social theory and the starting point was a critique of consumerism. The main focus of this approach is on questioning the idea that consumption is the best way to achieve happiness. From this perspective, overconsumption is the excessive use of goods and services which departs from a false belief that owning and using an increasing quantity of a range of goods and services is a normal motivation and an acceptable cultural desire, as well as the more likely way to achieve personal happiness, status, and national success. If one accepts this kind of definition, a certain consumption level is only excessive if the quest for material goods and services does not lead to happiness. According to Dupor and Liu (2003) the happiness of an individual is also related to the consumption of others. They think overconsumption exists because individuals do not anticipate the negative effect of their own consumption on jealous others. Moving away from definitions which are linked to happiness, Brown and Cameron (2000) favour an approach which focuses on our relationship with the environment. Here, the focus shifts from overconsumption of goods and services to the overuse of natural resources. They recognise this standpoint is related to the one developed in social critique, but a focus on the environment allows a distinction: On one hand, there are those who aspire to achieve happiness through the use of goods produced from abundant resources or goods which use very few natural resources. They may overconsume goods and services but not natural resources. On the other hand, people might not consume a good above what is needed for subsistence or because of a false belief that they would achieve happiness, but they would still cause a depletion of the resource if it is a scarce one and the rate of extraction exceeds the rate of regeneration.

Trying to incorporate in their analysis a variety of technical issues, which must be addressed in order to progress towards sustainable consumption, they defined overconsumption as "a large, unique form of common pool resource dilemma in which: (a) the size of the pool of resources is often unknown; (b) people differ in their access to resources and their preferences for resources; and (c) people must make their decisions about the use of goods and services without a clear understanding of the types and quantities of the resources used in their production" (Brown and Cameron, 2000, p.30).

Following that definition, to identify someone as an overconsumer, we need to be able to quantify the maximum amount of a resource a specific population should consume, within a given time, without continually degrading the reserves of that particular resource; the share of those resources each individual should be allocated, as well as identifying all the types of resources used in the production of goods and services and the required quantities of each of them. An overconsumer would be someone who uses more than their fair share of a resource.

5

A brief overlook of the debate around consumption, development and growth in economics

Recognising some of the unwanted effects of markets, economists such as Stern (2007) or Arvidsson (2009) argued that there is space in current economies for the inclusion of more ethical, collaborative and sustainable practices. They believed that by improving technologies and collaboration practices, as well as by implementing carbon taxes (in the case of Stern), a transition towards a more ethical, low-carbon economy was possible. They held that continuous capital accumulation and GDP growth was compatible with positive environmental and social impacts. This is arguably the most influential narrative for the UN, as goal 8 of the SDGs shows (countries should aim to sustain per capita economic growth). This would explain the objective of decoupling environmental degradation from economic growth in order to shift towards responsible consumption and production, although there is no empirical evidence of the existence of a decoupling of economic growth from environmental degradation, and such decoupling seems unlikely to happen in the future (Ward et al., 2016; Parrique et al., 2019). Stern (2007) does not address the differences in consumption rates by different individuals, countries and businesses and the implications of higher consumption for environmental degradation. But ecological footprints vary across nations, and in terms of social classes, the wealthy generate more negative environmental impact than other income groups due to excessive consumption (Lynch et al., 2019). This perspective also seems to overlook the rate at which commons (public assets as well as community management systems) are being privatised and commercialised (Bollier, 2013). This private control of ecosystems, public spaces in cities, social institutions, communications, etc. endangers the ability of communities to choose the way they relate with their environment through a democratic process.

Some political economists and ecological economists (Princen *et al.* 2002; Daly and Farley, 2011) do make those links between consumption and environmental issues. They argue that the concepts of 'sustainable development' and 'green growth' focus too much on adapting technologies and educating the public, while preserving some problematic theoretical assumptions. They explain that if they address environmental and social issues in a way that takes for granted an unrealistic idea of perpetual quantitative growth (measured in GNP or GDP), economists and policy-makers are acting before engaging in necessary debates. According to them, those debates should be framed around what constitutes development, what are the most just ways to satisfy needs and desires, and how consumption could be a way to enhance human welfare instead of an end in itself. All of those topics should be addressed bearing in mind we live in a finite planet. Also, as environmental and social issues are often connected, there are opportunities to improve our relationship with the environment at the same time we improve other aspects of society.

Along this line of thinking, degrowth proponents focus on decreasing material and energy consumption, which will most likely result in a GDP decline (Kallis, 2011). Their main objective is to meet basic human needs and ensure a 'good life' (Rosa and Henning, 2017), while reducing the environmental impact of the economy to a sustainable level, looking at building a fair system for all. This would represent a shift from capitalist economies and a transition towards more ecologically viable economic models (Fournier, 2008; Jackson, 2009; Kallis, 2011; Foster, 2011), which involves valuing well-being, sustainability and equity indicators over GDP when assessing progress.



Consumption inequality

According to Attanasio and Pistaferri (2016), using consumption as well as income to phrase the debates around inequality offers some advantages. Especially in cases in which the distribution of income is wider than that of consumption, or when changes in consumption over time are smoother than changes in income levels. As a way to measure wellbeing at a household level, a welfare analysis should look at factors such as the value people assign to leisure time and the quality of goods they consume, as well as the quantities. Going beyond looking at components of income, they show how inequality in the consumption of products and services in the US has increased considerably over the last few decades (see Figure 1), as measured by different authors (Aguiar and Bils, 2015; Attanasio, Battistin and Ichimura, 2007; Attanasio and Pistaferri, 2014 and Heathcote, Perri and Viuolante, 2010) using a variety of empirical strategies. This reflects an increase in inequality in welfare and well-being, which parallels income inequalities but can be analysed separately. This might be an exceptional case, as the US is becoming more economically unequal in different economic dimensions (Fisher et al. 2018). Also, the increase in consumption inequalities does not track income inequalities so closely in every country. Looking at the case of Canada, where the increase in consumption inequalities has increased less than income inequalities in the last two decades, Boyer (2020) argues that the rich were already consuming a great deal at the beginning of the period. As there is a limit to what an individual can consume, the gains in wellbeing must have been more important for the lowest incomes.

Figure 1: The evolution of consumption inequality over time as measured by different papers (Attanasio and Pistaferri, 2016)



There is no widely accepted, clear definition of 'high consumer' in the reviewed literature. The definition can be associated to overconsumption and be case dependent, linked to psychological traits, or it can be based on quantitative brackets used on particular studies, which look at specific resources. This complicates the agreement on what a high consuming household is, and how to prioritise which households have got more potential in terms of responding favourably to interventions aimed at reducing consumption. However, income is a major predictor of household consumption-based environmental impact (Büchs and Schnepf, 2013; Zhang et al. 2015; Wiedenhofer et al. 2017; Hubacek et al. 2017). For example, CO₂ emissions per household in the UK increase with income (see Figure 2). Both direct emissions (mostly from domestic fuel and electricity use), and indirect emissions (embodied in food, consumer goods and services, including imports) are mostly driven by income, but household composition, and employment status are also significant variables (Gough et al., 2011). At a global scale, Hubacek et al. (2017) estimate that the top 10% affluent households emitted 34% of global CO₂ in 2010, while the 50% of global population with the lower income were only responsible of 15% of emissions. Geographically, due to increased population in urban areas, consumption and carbon footprints are spatially concentrated in high-income cities and suburbs (Moran et al., 2017). Consumption of energy, transport, food and other goods and services varies greatly between different households, but high consumption at a household level often appears at the same time across different domains (Shackleton & Shackleton, 2006; Chatterton et al., 2016; Wiedenhofer et al. 2017). Therefore, although there might be difficulties in terms of definition and identification, the higher consumers, should be able to make a bigger contribution towards reducing emissions as well as decreasing resources extraction.





Kenner (2015) explored the links between inequality and overconsumption within countries. He recognises the need to reduce overconsumption across society, but looking at the current levels of inequality he focused on the ecological footprints of high-net-worth individuals (HNWIs). He found four challenges in trying to get HNWIs to reduce their ecological footprint: (1) some of them may be disconnected from the

reality of the ecological crisis; (2) they have more resources to adapt to climate change; (3) environmental taxes may have less effect on these individuals because they can afford to continue polluting; and (4) they may not engage with sustainable consumption information initiatives.

7

Drivers of high consumption

Håkansson (2014) found that papers looking at 'over-consuming agents' often discussed them in terms of psychological aspects or personality traits. Overconsumption is described as something certain minorities or psychologically weak individuals carry out. This is in line with the findings of Humphery (2009) that problematic consumption is often described as a behaviour of weak individuals rather than being an effect of deeper, underlying structures of society and economic systems.

Giddens (1984) views consumption as a set of social practices, influenced by social norms and lifestyle choices, and also by the institutions and structures of society. Giddens' model makes a distinction between 'practical' and 'discursive' consciousness. Every day, routine actions are mostly performed in practical consciousness. But intentional or more goal-oriented behaviours need previous elaboration in discursive consciousness. This insight is important in developing strategies to change habitual behaviours, such as sustained high consumption. There is a great diversity in human motivation for high consumption. Behaviours are driven by habit, emotion, coercion, and calculated expected utility, as well as interpretation of internalized rules and principles (March and Olsen, 2004). Davies et al. (2014) recognise the complexity of the individual, social and structural factors that influence and support current patterns of high consumption. They see potential in using a social practice framework to identify effective interventions in order to improve the sustainability of everyday consumption. They also look at a Multi Level Perspective as a useful framework for the analysis of strategies for system transitions, which has had some impact in policy arenas. However, they accept that this framework is limited in terms of its vertical conceptualisation of processes (which overlooks certain horizontal interactions in micro, meso or macro levels), and it does not engage with the normative dimension of sustainability. Jackson (2005) explains that since many environmentally significant behaviours are routine in nature, sustainable consumption policy must find ways of addressing and re-negotiating habitual behaviour. Drawing on Giddens' theory, he observes that habit formation has its own rules and dynamics, an approach for changing habits is to 'unfreeze' existing behaviour to raise the behaviour from the level of practical to discursive consciousness. This process is more effective in a supportive social environment.

Kasser and Kanner (2004) state that consumerism and the culture that surrounds it (advertising, consumption, materialism, and the capitalistic economic system) promote a set of values that encourages an unsustainable relationship with the rest of nature, and negatively impact personal, social, and ecological well-being. Schwartz (2007) lends support to their view, by showing how more market driven, competitive societies have a cultural preference for self-assertive, mastery of human and natural resources rather than relating harmoniously to them.

Several researchers have suggested that moral values are key for understanding how people behave in situations related to the environment (Nilsson and Biel, 2008; Nordlund and Garvill, 2002; Pepper et al., 2009; Schultz et al., 2005; Stern and Dietz, 1994; Stern et al., 1999). According to Schwartz (1994, 2006), values are beliefs tied to emotions that refer to desirable goals in life, form a hierarchical system, and serve as guiding principles in the life of a person or other social entity. They are abstract constructs that transcend specific situations. Environmental values in particular, refer to beliefs about how humans should view and treat the environment, which serve as moral reference points for how individuals and societies interact with their surroundings (Resera and Bentrupperbaümer, 2005). The concept of welfare, especially the well-being of others (either future beings or those living in the present) is an issue of moral concern. Thus, adapting our consumption practices to sustainable standards is a decision guided by certain moral judgements, which are influenced by how we experience the world and by how we want the world to be in the future. As Stern (2011) noted, psychological factors are important determinants of individual proenvironmental behaviour and also influence the implementation and acceptance of certain public policies. Bedford et al. (2010) showed the importance of self-identity, social identity, social norms, guilt and agency in motivating pro-environmental behaviour.

Inequality in terms of consumption exists within and among countries. From a geopolitical perspective, high-consuming countries have the military strength and the economic power to build their prosperity by unequal exchanges. These states (and their businesses) extract raw materials at low cost and use low-paid human resources from peripheral countries, then export waste, pollution and outdated goods in exchange (Bonneuil and Fressoz, 2017). The behaviour of these countries and corporations, which is normal and acceptable in capitalism, clearly comes from a standpoint which values power and achievement, self-enhancement values in Schwartz's theory of basic values (Schwartz *et al.*, 2012); over self-transcendence values, such as benevolence and universalism.

A variety of studies show the existence of measurable pro-social and proenvironmental values that transcend individual self-interest (Schultz and Zelezny, 1999; Schwartz, 1977; Stern and Dietz, 1994). The relationship between proenvironmental values and behaviours is complex, and influenced by many other factors, such as attitudes (Ajzen and Fishbein 1980; Ajzen, 1991, Hurst et al. 2013), norms (Nilsson and Biel, 2008; Nordlund and Garvill, 2002; Schwartz, 1977; Stern et al., 1999), self-identity (Whitmarsh and O'Neill, 2010), perceived behavioural control (Schultz et al. 2007), people's everyday lifestyles (Barr & Gilg, 2007) and perceived social consequences (Stern et al., 1999). The relationship between values and behaviours is not a simple, linear one, but studies show that self-transcendence values often show a positive relation to pro-environmental attitudes and behaviours; by contrast, self-enhancement values are negatively related to pro-environmental attitudes and behaviours (Karp, 1996; Nordlund and Garvill, 2002; Pepper et al., 2009; Schultz et al., 2005; Stern and Dietz, 1994; Stern et al., 1999). The tension between self-transcendence and self-enhancement sets of values shows in the use of 'citizens' as people willing to serve the common good, 'consumers' who are supposed to seek pleasure, or 'consumer-citizens' who engage with political issues through 'tasteful' consumption (Mol, 2009). This complex interactions between different sets of values within individuals also shows in the fact that doing good deeds can increase people's willingness to transgress their morality (Merritt et al., 2010).

Kasser (2011a) states that countries whose citizens place relatively higher priority on self-enhancement in their values also had higher levels of CO_2 emissions, providing empirical support for the claims of Speth (2008) and Jackson (2009) that the pursuit of economic success at a national level may contribute to environmental damage. This challenges the idea of those who claim that a state is able of having a strong, growing

capitalist economy and simultaneously protect the environment. Materialism is negatively associated with both pro-environmental attitudes and behaviours (Hurst et al. 2013). Some studies (e.g. Kasser et al., 2007; Kasser, 2011b; Schwartz, 2007) show that the extent to which nations pursue less regulated, free-market forms of capitalism, directly correlates with the extent to which their citizens are more likely to endorse values that concern wealth and competition between individuals. Therefore, it is likely that economic practices (advertisement, commodification, planned obsolescence) stem from and also perpetuate cultural values, which in free-market capitalist countries seem to promote high consumption. This might explain why the 'most successful' (e.g. the ones with higher incomes) are often the ones which consume more and produce more pollution. According to the OECD (2013), everything else being equal, a person with a higher level of consumption has a higher level of economic well-being than someone with a lower level of consumption, although high consumption lifestyles affect negatively other people and the environment (Middlemiss, 2018). If one looks at different types of consumption, domestic energy use, private transport and food are the main sources of individuals' environmental impact in developed countries (Peattie and Peattie, 2009).



High consumers of energy

Energy consumption varies greatly across households of similar demographic types, as energy use is influenced by physical aspects of the home in conjunction with the knowledge, routines and values of the occupants (Gram-Hanssen, 2010). Therefore, a transition towards sustainable energy use requires profound, wide-reaching changes in relevant behaviours, as well as social and technological transformations. Steg et al. (2018) explain how this transition can be promoted by changing the context for actions so that the costs and barriers for sustainable practices are lowered. At the same time, targeting individual factors, such as knowledge and motivations, can also be a way to engage people in more sustainable energy behaviour. Although it is only one of the various factors that influence energy use, income inequality parallels inequality in energy footprints: when looking at income levels, the energy consumption share of the bottom half of the population is less than 20% of final energy footprints. This is less than what the top 5% consume (Oswald et al. 2020). Multivariate analysis shows that various factors, such as household size and composition, home ownership, education level and rural location also play important roles in energy consumption (Büchs and Schnepf, 2013; Frederiks et al, 2015). However, the effects of those factors are mixed and it is often unclear how some of them affect high consumption of energy at a household level. Bounen et al. (2012) analysed a sample of more than 300,000 Dutch homes. They found that gas consumption is determined principally by structural dwelling characteristics, such as the age of the building, its type and materials used, while electricity consumption varied more directly with household characteristics, in particular income and family composition. They estimated that the aging of the population and their increasing wealth was likely to offset energy-efficient improvements of the building stock (resulting from policy interventions and regular refurbishments) in the future.

Sovacool (2011) explains how energy services differ according to sector, urban and rural areas, as well as due to direct and indirect uses. In their analysis of urban households' energy use throughout the world, they found that the low-income households use a greater number of fuels and carriers, from dung and fuelwood to gas and charcoal, but less services. Middle-income households tend to rely on electricity and natural gas, followed by coal, gas, and kerosene, and they use energy in order to get a broader variety of services. The households with higher incomes have access to the same energy fuels, carriers, and technologies as middle-income households, but consume more energy (as they have more luxury items, as well as multiple sets of the same appliance). Because of the low energy efficiency of the housing stock, energy consumption in the domestic sector could be reduced in many countries, as people inhabiting inefficient buildings must use more energy to heat their homes (Healy, 2017). There is a connection between low levels of energy consumption and poor indoor environmental conditions for low income households in Europe (Kolokotsa and Santamouris, 2015), which shows a difficulty in reducing the energy use in those households, as this would increase the negative effects of inadequate housing on their health and wellbeing.

Yang and Timmermans (2020) looked at how green energy policy instruments in the EU are used to overcome different barriers for technology adaptation and household energy consumption behaviour. Regulations and tax instruments are the two most widely applied instruments in the household sector. This shows the popularity of a market-based approach, reflected in the use of tax, incentives, subsidies, fees and charges as tools for adaptation. Some studies show that as income rises, households are less sensitive to energy price increases (Brons et al., 2002; Labandeira et al., 2017; Schulte & Heindl, 2017), which means that price mechanisms might not be the most effective way to promote efficiency among high-income segments of the population. High-income households are also less vulnerable to energy-price hikes than their poorer counterparts (Anker-Nilssen, 2003) and often unwilling to reduce their energy usage (Frederiks et al, 2015). Lutzenhiser (1993) showed how when faced with increases in price, low-income households often cut back consumption and make lifestyle changes, whereas middle and higher income households are able to maintain consumption or purchase more efficient equipment such as newer appliances that use less energy. This raises the question of whether different energy policy instruments are needed for different households depending on their income.

A fuel transition from biomass to fossil fuels and electricity has accompanied economic growth and increasing urbanisation in developing countries (Démurger and Fournier, 2011). Alam *et al.* (1998) analysed this transition in Hyderabad, India, and looked at how these technologies might be less polluting and more efficient, but government policy favoured the highest incomes, as they had access to more fuel and better equipment. Mundaca *et al.* (2019) analysed more than 10,000 national and city-level policies in order to quantify the nature and evolution of policies promoting the adoption of low-carbon energy technologies. They found a widespread use of economic incentives (mainly subsidies) internationally. At a local level, cities focused on technology and infrastructure policies, but policy efforts do not address behavioural factors (i.e., cognitive, motivational and contextual aspects) in a direct manner, and no policies addressed high income households explicitly.

According to a smart meter customer experience study by the Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2017) in the UK, the most likely to look at how much energy they were consuming at least weekly were social renters (55%, compared to 43% among owner occupiers) and those with a total household income of less than £16,000 a year (53%, compared to 40% among those in households with an income upwards of £50,000). More cost-conscious households used more their inhouse display (IHD) to track how much they were spending on energy. Using their IHD to check that every appliance was off when they went out or went to sleep was also more common among respondents on low incomes. A quarter of those on lower incomes wanted further information about how their smart meter worked (25%) and how their IHD worked (22%). This was significantly more than those in the highest income category (for whom the corresponding values were 12% and 11%, respectively). Although it provides some important insights about smart meter adoption, this study did not analyse data from high consuming households as a separate entity.

Albert and Maasoumy (2016) explain that energy providers aim to increase their customer satisfaction and engagement, as well as promoting certain environmentally-friendly initiatives, and as customer data has recently become more detailed and readily available, research on demand-side management has used consumption readings and demographic information to focus on three main areas: (1) Modelling building performance and consumption patterns of populations in order to improve programs such as time-of-use tariffs and personalised energy-saving advice (e.g. Kwac *et al.*, 2014), (2) collecting data from households and individual appliances to reconstruct end-use signals from an aggregate signal (e.g. Armel *et al.*, 2013), and (3) studying the effect of occupancy, weather and building characteristics on household energy consumption (e.g. Houde *et al.*, 2013). This kind of research might provide

evidence to identify high-consuming households, but it seems none of these approaches have been used yet to target high consumers as a group in order to try to identify any common characteristics and improve their individual performance if possible. White and Sintov (2020) warn that time-of-use electricity billing might produce some economic and conservation benefits, but these rates could affect vulnerable households in a negative way, which should be considered separately in rate design, in order to avoid exacerbating energy injustices. Price support and price relief have traditionally been the most common measures to address energy poverty (European Commission, 2013). These price regulations do not target low income households and also seem to weaken price incentives for producers and consumers alike. Retail electricity companies are starting to use new technologies to make prices more flexible and responsive to the market, but this is aimed mostly at reducing energy bills, not at changing the behaviour of any consumers.

According to Aune (2007), energy cultures involve everyday practices, but also interpretations of energy, energy-related artifacts, and energy policies. Therefore, private energy consumption is a result of a combination of activities, preferences, values, technologies and material structures, with domestication (understood as the conglomeration of the house, its artifacts and activities) at its core. Any behavioural change initiatives and new technologies have to address different images and practical constructions of what home is, as information and the use of energy-efficient technologies do not spread in a simple, linear manner. Drawing on culture-based approaches to behaviour, and soft systems thinking, Stephenson et al. (2010) developed the Energy Cultures framework, which states that consumer energy behaviour can be understood by looking at the interactions between cognitive norms. material culture and energy practices. A transformation towards a sustainable society will require significant cultural changes along with material and behavioural changes at different levels (in households, businesses, etc.) (Stephenson, 2018). Energy policy still relies heavily on a top-to-bottom approach and often understands implementation of technology in a linear way. Perhaps a different understanding of the interactions which shape consumer behaviour would facilitate a move towards more sustainable practices. Eksin et al. (2014) developed a simulation which shows that communication about consumption between neighbouring energy users improves welfare and that power providers could lower consumption by adjusting their target profits.



High consumers of transport

In the UK, households with high incomes, high education and with children are more likely to have high emissions, which are mainly driven by high indirect and high transport emissions (Büchs and Schnepf, 2013). According to Chatterton *et al.* (2016), the geographical areas in the UK which used more gas and electricity, used the most energy from private transport as well. In general, the households who owned cars in urban areas spent less on road fuel than the households who owned cars in rural areas. There are disparities in car ownership and use by different social groups. As with other energy uses, the most pronounced is the relationship between income and travel, but there are also differences depending on gender, age, household structure, rural location and settlement patterns (Lucas *et al.* 2020).

Accordind to Sager (2019) the 10% of households in the United States with the highest incomes, emit around 12 metric tons of CO_2 per year from using gasoline, whereas the 10% of households with the lowest incomes produce 3.6 metric tons of CO_2 per year from private transport and emit around 18 metric tons for everything they buy all year. He concludes that income redistribution in the United States might increase total household CO_2 emissions, as the propensity to generate emissions from an additional unit of income is higher at lower incomes. Andersson (2015) looked at the impact of the introduction of a carbon tax and a value added tax on transport fuel in the years 1990-1991 in Sweden. He estimates a reduction in emissions of 10.9% during the period of 1990-2005.

Promoting electric vehicles (EVs) might not improve substantially many issues related to high consumption, considering the unclear CO_2 gain and higher costs from a lifecycle point of view (Holtsmark and Skonhoft, 2014; Prud'homme and Koning, 2012). Any improvement in terms of CO_2 emissions is difficult to quantify, since it depends on the way of generating electricity, and the importance of EVs on replacing fossil fuels is unclear (Langbroek *et al.*, 2017; Halvorsen and Frøyen, 2009). According to Yang & Timmermans (2020), a large-scale use of EVs might increase overall car use and traffic in cities, and reduce the use of public transport and bicycles. They also explain that policies which involve subsidising EVs might lead to inequality of tax benefits across income levels, since richer households are more likely to purchase an EV.

Shove *et al.* (2015) analysed car dependence, and concluded that different forms of energy consumption, including those associated with private transport, are outcomes of interconnected patterns of social practices, including working, shopping, educational activities, leisure, etc. They acknowledge that social practices are always embedded in material arrangements, and suggest that forms of car dependence emerge through the intersection of arrangements that are integral to different types of infrastructure and their connections to social practices. There are also differences in the disposition to reduce private car use between segments of the population. Andersson (2020) looked at moral factors that influence motivation to reduce private car use in Sweden, and he found that males, the middle-aged, people with low educational attainment, and rural residents are less favourable to decreasing private car use. A higher income is likely to increase the number of trips and their average length, and income also plays

a key role in car ownership, which reduces the demand for public transport (Paulley *et al.*, 2006). The association between income and alternative ways to travel, such as cycling, is not clear in the literature (Heinen *et al.*, 2009), but car ownership is negatively associated with the likelihood of an individual being a cyclist (Heinen *et al.*, 2009; Heesch *et al.*, 2014), and some income inequalities, which favour higher incomes, have been identified in the availability and quality of cycling infrastructure in cities (Fuller and Winters, 2017).

In the case of flying, Cohen *et al.* (2011) looked at binge flying as a behavioural addiction, although they did not focus on income as a predictor. They looked at the tensions between tourism's short-term gratifications and the environmental impact of air travel, as well as between the discourses against excessive flying and the increase in air travel. Westlake (2017) explored the influence of high-profile individuals on the intentions and attitudes of others regarding aviation. He concluded that leading by example, these individuals could contribute to a shift away from excessive flying. According to Banister (2018), in the UK air travel has become more affordable in the last decades, but this has not resulted in a highest proportion of the population flying. Instead, the low-cost airlines have allowed those who were already flying to fly more frequently while saving money (see Fig. 3).

Figure 3: Trips made by air per person per year 2002–2012 by income ventile (Department for Transport, 2012, as cited in Banister, 2018)





High consumers of food

According to FAO and WHO (2019) "Sustainable Healthy Diets are dietary patterns that promote all dimensions of individuals' health and wellbeing; have low environmental pressure and impact; are accessible, affordable, safe and equitable; and are culturally acceptable" (p.9). Regarding cultural aspects, the focus is on avoiding adverse impacts on women's time allocation, but also on the accessibility and desirability of diets. This definition recognises the difficulty of promoting diets which have less impact but are not culturally desirable. For example, looking at meat consumption in Scotland and the cultural, social and personal values around it, Macdiarmid *et al.* (2016) recommend integrating cultural issues into the development of dietary recommendations. This focus on cultural values creates a conundrum when facing high consumption in free-market capitalist countries, as their typical values are opposed to sustainable consumption.

National dietary recommendations and guidelines are developed to give indications of what people should be eating, often to address public health concerns, such as obesity, cardiovascular disease and diabetes (Montagnese et al. 2015). These guidelines can also be a policy tool aimed at reducing the environmental impacts associated with the food system. For example, the latest Swedish dietary recommendations emphasise the importance of making food choices that have beneficial impacts on both human health and the environment. The report explains that a plant-based diet has a lower environmental impact compared to a diet with large quantities of red and processed meats (Swedish National Food Agency, 2015). The most recent UK set of dietary guidelines is also presented as an attempt at helping the population choose healthier and more sustainable food, but it does not make an explicit distinction between animal and vegetal sources of protein (Public Health England, 2016). The United States guidelines are focused on healthy eating and do not mention sustainability (U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2016). None of these guidelines direct specific recommendations to high consumers of food, beyond looking at a recommended caloric intake and balancing food groups.

The health consequences of persistent overconsumption of food, such as the worldwide increase in obesity have been attributed to excess energy intake (Uauy and Díaz, 2005). The problems of high consumption of food are related to this excess energy intake by human populations, but the consequences also depend on the types and quantities of foods people eat (Blake, 2014). Arguably, avoiding a caloric surplus would also reduce the environmental impact of excessive consumption. However, Tukker *et al.* (2011) found that a shift towards healthier diets would only result in minor reductions of environmental impacts in Europe, unless those healthier diets included a reduction of meat and dairy intake. For instance, moderate changes which involve significant less red meat can lead to a reduction of impacts of food consumption by about 8%. Vieux *et al.* (2012) looked at the effects of reducing energy intake on diet-associated carbon emissions. When the energy intake did not exceed individual energy needs, the diet-associated emissions decreased by either 10.7% for low physical activity, or 2.4% for moderate activity. This supports other studies which state

that reducing total caloric intake to meet energy needs and meet dietary guidelines would lead to a decrease in emissions and would require less land use for food production (Blake, 2014).

However, choosing healthy and sustainable food choices does not depend exclusively on personal preferences. For example, Barosh et al. (2014) found that households in the lowest income guintile in Greater Western Sydney, would have to spend up to 48% of their weekly income to buy a hypothetical healthy and sustainable basket of food, while households in the highest income quintile would have to spend only 9% of their weekly income. Bonaccio et al. (2016) looked at the influence of the economic crisis on diet choices in the Italian region of Molise. They concluded that socioeconomic determinants play a major role in explaining the adherence to healthy dietary patterns. Maguire and Monsivais (2015) also observed that socio-economic differences in diet choices may contribute to health inequalities. In the UK, Mireku & Rodriguez (2020) found that the risk of adolescent obesity increased with decreasing household income quintiles. After stratifying by geographic-level deprivation quintiles, this risk associated to family income persisted both in the most deprived and in the most affluent neighbourhoods, but was not significant in middle-class neighbourhoods. This study did not investigate if there were any differences regarding the composition (in terms of food types, origin, etc.) of the caloric intake of different neighbourhoods, but as socioeconomic and environmental factors play a powerful role in determining dietary intake (Adams et al., 2015; Levitsky and Youn, 2004), it would be likely to vary.

The focus on personal high intake of food as the cause of obesity overlooks factors such as the complexity of psychological determinants of eating behaviours, low physical activity leading to a negative energy balance, a dense built environment, pervasive food marketing, and the increased availability of energy-dense, nutrient-poor food (Mullan *et al.*, 2017). In the UK, the individual has been the focus for obesity prevention and intervention, despite strong evidence suggesting the importance of socio-economic factors, which would require collective action and multiple sites of intervention, beyond personal responsibility (Ulijaszek and McLennan, 2016).

11 K,

Analysis of Sustainable Consumption policies in the UK, Sweden and USA

The strategy currently in place to move towards sustainable consumption in the UK involves investment, technological development, and collaboration between government, industry and consumers. However, no policy interventions are being directed towards high consumers specifically. Policy documents place an emphasis on the concept of offering advice and guidance to 'consumers' (Department for International Development, 2019), but there is no differentiation of types of consumers depending on their impact, and their distinct opportunities for reducing consumption without negatively affecting their well-being. Any campaigns directed at changing consumer behaviours seem to be based in measures that nudge people to 'do the right thing', influenced by the Behavioural Insights Team (BIT) of the UK government, also known as the Nudge Unit, which started as a team of seven people in the UK government and is now a company working in 31 countries (BIT, 2020). This focus on 'nudging' acknowledges that context plays a large role in determining the outcome of a decision, as often choices are taken with little or no conscious processing preceding it (Ölander and Thøgersen, 2014), which contrasts with the discourse of individual responsibility and rational decision-making. Although the UK government stresses the importance of democratic processes, as well as the need of collaboration between different organisations and individuals, decisions regarding what 'the right thing' is and how to best manage contextual variables are often taken by unelected groups of people (such as the BIT), which might not regard tackling high consumption as a priority. As well as targeting consumer behaviours, the UK seeks to expand ecodesign requirements to increase material efficiency, which includes gradually removing from the market the least resource-efficient products and establishing a minimum level of resource efficiency (Department for International Development, 2019). This focus on design does not recognise the benefits of questioning the need for a new product, or the limited access low-income people might have to more efficient products.

Sweden has also adopted national-level sustainable consumption strategies (Ministry of Finance, 2016). The Swedish Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA) identifies different types of policy instruments which can be used to move towards more sustainable consumption: economic, administrative, informative, and research and development (SEPA, 2012). Greenhouse gas emissions within Sweden's borders decreased by 14% between 2008 and 2014, but the CO₂ emissions associated with Sweden's imports from other countries are higher than its own emissions, and are not following the domestic downward trend (Government Offices of Sweden, 2016). At the level of discourse, there is more transparency in terms of private consumption being linked to environmental problems. But there is no emphasis on high consumers and there are also some similarities with the UK approach, such as working towards GDP

growth at the same time as towards sustainable consumption, or relying on 'nudging' as one of the main strategies for improving consumption practices (although in this case the Swedish Consumer Agency is in charge of the task).

In the case of the US, the government has not generated any reports about their progress towards sustainable consumption. The United States Environmental Protection Agency only makes some basic recommendations to reduce the environmental footprint of consumers: i.e. choosing greener products and reduce, reuse, recycle (EPA 2020). This is particularly relevant, given that the US is the global leader in consumption per capita, but it is also consistent with its capitalistic, free-market economic outlook.



Conclusion

In conclusion, while they might be difficult to identify in some cases, high consumers have the potential to make a big difference in human environmental impact by reducing their use of resources, high consuming households remain largely unstudied, and consumption reduction policy initiatives are not targeting them specifically. Without a better understanding of the psychological, social and structural drivers of high consumption, the actual environmental impact of high consumers, and the barriers for engaging them in sustainable consumption initiatives, it is difficult to determine what would make policy interventions effective, and what roles high consumers can and should play in facilitating a transition to better consumption practices. However, as well as acknowledging a gap in the literature in the field of high consumers at a household level (in terms of definition, classification and characteristics) from the studies available, this review collected some findings related to high consumption: (1) consumption inequalities increase with income inequalities, and consumption varies greatly between different households, as high consumers are responsible of more emissions and use more resources, households with a higher income are potentially capable of having a more positive impact by making changes in their lifestyles; (2) different dimensions of consumption are interrelated, which creates specific barriers for changing the behaviour of high consumers in free-market, capitalist economies; (3) policy interventions to reduce the impacts of overconsumption have not explicitly targeted high consumers as a group yet. Although their behaviour as a group has the biggest impact in terms of environmental damage, there needs to be a distinction in terms of high consumption due to physical needs and high consumption due to unnecessary desires (which might be partly motivated by culture).



References

Adams, J., Goffe, L., Brown, T., Lake, A. A., Summerbell, C., White, M., Wrieden, W. and Adamson, A. J. (2015) Frequency and socio-demographic correlates of eating meals out and take-away meals at home: cross-sectional analysis of the UK national diet and nutrition survey, waves 1–4 (2008–12). *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 12 (1), 51.

Aguiar, M. and Bils, M. (2015) Has consumption inequality mirrored income inequality? *American Economic Review*, 105 (9), pp. 2725–56.

Ajzen, I. (1991) The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 50, pp. 179-211.

Ajzen, I. and Fishbein, M. (1980) *Understanding Attitudes and Predicting Social Behaviour*. NJ: Prentice-Hall.

Alam, M., Sathaye, J. and Barnes, D. (1998) *Urban household energy use in India: Efficiency and policy implications*. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-4215(98)00008-1</u>

Albert, A. and Maasoumy, M. (2016) Predictive segmentation of energy consumers. *Applied Energy*, 177, pp. 435-448. DOI: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.05.128.

Anantharaman, M. (2018) Critical sustainable consumption: A research agenda. *Journal of Environmental Studies and Sciences*, 8 (4), pp. 553-561. DOI: 10.1007/s13412-018-0487-4.

Andersson, A. (2020) Is climate morality the answer? Preconditions affecting the motivation to decrease private car use. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 78, 102198.

Andersson, J. (2015) *Cars, carbon taxes and CO2 emissions*. Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment.

Armel, K. C., Gupta, A., Shrimali, G. and Albert, A. (2013) Is disaggregation the holy grail of energy efficiency? The case of electricity. *Energy Policy*, 52, pp. 213-234.

Arvidsson, A. (2009) The ethical economy: Towards a post-capitalist theory of value. *Capital & Class*, 33 (1), pp. 13-29. DOI:10.1177/030981680909700102

Attanasio, O.P., Battistin, E. and Ichimura, H. (2007) Chap. 17 in "What Really Happened to Consumption Inequality in the United States?" In: Ernst E. Berndt and Charles R. Hulten (eds.) *Hard-to-Measure Goods and Services: Essays in Honor of Zvi Griliches.* National Bureau of Economic Research.

Attanasio, O. and Pistaferri, L. (2014) Consumption Inequality over the last half century: Some evidence using the new PSID Consumption Measure. *American Economic Review*, 104 (5), pp. 122–26.

Attanasio, O.P. and Pistaferri, L. (2016) Consumption inequality. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 30 (2), pp. 3-28.

Aune, M. (2007) Energy comes home. *Energy policy*, 35 (11), pp. 5457-5465.

Banister, D. (2018) *Who Travels by Air?* Available at: <u>https://www.inequalityintransport.org.uk/exploring-transport-inequality/who-travels-air</u>

Barosh, L., Friel, S., Engelhardt, K. and Chan, L. (2014) The cost of a healthy and sustainable diet–who can afford it? *Australian and New Zealand journal of public health*, 38 (1), pp. 7-12.

Barr, S. and Gilg, A. W. (2007) A conceptual framework for understanding and analyzing attitudes towards environmental behaviour. *Geografiska Annaler: Series B, Human Geography*, 89 (4), pp. 361-379.

Bedford, T., Collingwood, P., Darnton, A., Evans., D., Gatersleben, B., Abrahamse, W. and Jackson, T. (2010) *Motivations for Pro-environmental Behaviour: A report to the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs.* London: DEFRA.

Behavioural Insights Team (2020) About us. Available at: https://www.bi.team/about-us/

Blake, L. (2014) Zero Carbon Britain. People, Plate and Planet: The impact of dietary choices on health, greenhouse gas emissions and land use. Machynlleth: Centre for Alternative Technology.

Bollier, D. (2013) Silent Theft: The Private Plunder of Our Common Wealth. England: Forbes.

Bonaccio, M., Donati, M., Lacoviello, L. and de Gaetano, G. (2016) Socioeconomic determinants of the adherence to the Mediterranean diet at a time of economic crisis: the experience of the MOLI-SANI study. *Agric Agric Sci Procedia*, 8, 741-7.

Bonneuil, C. and Fressoz, J. (2017) The Shock of the Anthropocene. London: Verso.

Bookchin, M. (1989) Death of a small planet. The Progressive, 53 (8), pp. 19-23.

Boyer, M. (2020) *Inequalities: Income, Wealth and consumption.* TSE Working Paper, No. 20-1105. Toulouse School of Economics (TSE).

Brons, M., Pels, E., Nijkamp, P. and Rietveld, P. (2002) Price elasticities of demand for passenger air travel: a meta-analysis. *Journal of Air Transport Management*, 8 (3), pp. 165-175.

Brounen, D., Kok, N. and Quigley, J. M. (2012) Residential energy use and conservation: Economics and demographics. *European Economic Review*, 56, (5), pp. 931-945. Available at :<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroecorev.2012.02.007</u>

Brown, P. M. and Cameron, L. D. (2000) What can be done to reduce overconsumption?. *Ecological Economics*, 32 (1), pp. 27-41.

Büchs, M. and Schnepf, S. V. (2013) Who emits most? Associations between socio-economic factors and UK households' home energy, transport, indirect and total CO2 emissions. *Ecological Economics*, 90, pp. 114-123.

Chatterton, T. J., Anable, J., Barnes, J. and Yeboah, G. (2016) Mapping household direct energy consumption in the United Kingdom to provide a new perspective on energy justice. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 18, pp. 71-87.

Chatterton, T., Anable, J., Mullen, C., Lucas, K, Buchs, M. and Lovelace, R. (2019) Excess? Exploring social, structural and behavioural drivers of energy demand in areas of high combined energy consumption. *Proceedings of the eceee 2019 Summer Study on energy efficiency*, Paper 6-019-19. Hyères, France, 03–07 June 2019.

Clapp, J. (2002) The distancing of waste: Overconsumption in a global economy. In: T. Princen, K. Conca and M. Maniates (eds.) *Confronting consumption.* Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, pp. 155-176.

Cohen, S. A., Higham, J. E. and Cavaliere, C. T. (2011) Binge flying: Behavioural addiction and climate change. Annals of Tourism Research, 38(3), 1070-1089.

Daly, H. E., & Farley, J. (2011) Ecological economics: principles and applications. Island Press.

Davies, A. R., Fahy, F. and Rau, H. (2014) *Challenging consumption: Pathways to a more sustainable future. London*: Routledge.

De Graaf, J., Wann, D. and Naylor, T. H. (2014) *Affluenza: How Overconsumption Is Killing Us, and How to Fight Back.* Berrett-Koehler Publishers.

Démurger, S., & Fournier, M. (2011) Poverty and firewood consumption: A case study of rural households in northern China. *China economic review*, 22 (4), pp. 512-523.

Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2017) *Smart Meter Customer Experience Study 2017.* Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/smart-meter-customer-experience-study-2016-18</u>

Department for International Development (2019) Voluntary National Review of progress towards the Sustainable Development Goals: United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

Di Muzio, T. (2015) The Plutonomy of the 1%: Dominant Ownership and Conspicuous Consumption in the New Gilded Age. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 43 (2), pp. 492–510.

Dupor, B. and Liu, W. F. (2003) Jealousy and equilibrium overconsumption. *American* economic review, 93 (1), pp. 423-428.

Dutta, M. (2017) Consumption, Climate Change and Human Security: Targeting Consumer Groups for the Mitigation of Climate Change in India. In Behnassi, M. and McGlade, K. (eds) *Environmental Change and Human Security in Africa and the Middle East.* Springer, Cham: pp. 159-177.

Eksin, C., Deliç, H. and Ribeiro, A. (2014) Distributed demand side management of heterogeneous rational consumers in smart grids with renewable sources. *2014 IEEE International Conference on Acoustics, Speech and Signal Processing (ICASSP)* IEEE: pp. 1100-1104.

EPA (2020) *Greener Living.* Available at: <u>https://www.epa.gov/environmental-topics/greener-living</u>

Escobar, A. (1992) Imagining a post-development era? Critical thought, development and social movements. *Social text*, No. 31/32, pp. 20-56.

European Commission. (2013) Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. *Renewable Energy Progress Report*, 27/3/2013 COM (2013) 175 final. Brussels: European Commission.

FAO and WHO (2019) *Sustainable healthy diets – Guiding principles.* Rome. (Especially Summary paper 2)

Fisher, J., Johnson, D., Smeeding, T. M. and Thompson, J. P., (2018) *Inequality in 3-D: Income, Consumption, and Wealth.* FEDS Working Paper No. 2018-001. Available at SSRN: <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3097391</u>

Foster, J. B. (2011) Capitalism and degrowth: an impossibility theorem. *Monthly Review*, 62 (8), pp. 26-33.

Fournier, V. (2008) Escaping from the economy: the politics of degrowth. *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy*, 28 (11/12), pp. 528–545. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/01443330810915233</u>

Frederiks, E. R., Stenner, K. and Hobman, E. V. (2015) The socio-demographic and psychological predictors of residential energy consumption: A comprehensive review. *Energies*, MDPI AG, pp. 573–609. DOI: 10.3390/en8010573.

Fuller, D. and Winters, M. (2017) Income inequalities in bike score and bicycling to work in Canada. *Journal of Transport & Health*, 7, pp. 264-268.

Giddens, A. (1984) *The Constitution of Society – outline of the theory of structuration*. Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press.

Government Offices of Sweden (2016) Sweden and Responsible Production and Consumption. Available at: <u>https://www.government.se/49f47b/contentassets/3bef47b49ed64a75bcdf56ff053ccaea/12--</u>-responsible-consumption-and-production.pdf

Gram-Hanssen, K. (2010) Residential heat comfort practices: understanding users. *Building Research and Information,* 38 (2), pp. 175-186

Håkansson, A. (2014) What is overconsumption? – A step towards a common understanding. *International journal of consumer studies*, 38 (6), pp. 692-700.

Healy, J. D. (2017) *Housing, fuel poverty and health: a pan-European analysis*. New York: Routledge.

Heathcote, J., Perri, F. and Viuolante, G.L. (2010) Unequal We Stand: An Empirical Analysis of Economic Inequality in the United States, 1967–2006. *Review of Economic Dynamics,* 13 (1), pp. 15–51.

Heesch, K. C., Giles-Corti, B. and Turrell, G. (2014) Cycling for transport and recreation: Associations with socio-economic position, environmental perceptions, and psychological disposition. *Preventive Medicine*, 63, pp. 29-35.

Heinen, E., van Wee, B., Maat, K. (2009) Commuting by bicycle: an overview of the literature. *Transp. Rev*, 30, pp. 59–96.

Hirsch, D. (2019) *A Minimum Income Standard for the United Kingdom in 2019*. Available at: <u>https://www.jrf.org.uk/report/minimum-income-standard-uk-2019</u>

Holtsmark, B. and Skonhoft, A. (2014) The Norwegian support and subsidy policy of electric cars. Should it be adopted by other countries? *Environmental science & policy*, 42, pp. 160-168.

Houde, S., Todd, A., Sudarshan, A., Flora, J. A. and Armel, K. C. (2013) Real-time feedback and electricity consumption: A field experiment assessing the potential for savings and persistence. *The Energy Journal*, 34 (1).

Hubacek, K., Baiocchi, G., Feng, K., Castillo, R. M., Sun, L. and Xue, J. (2017) Global carbon inequality. *Energy, Ecology and Environment*, 2 (6), pp. 361-369.

Humphery, K. (2009) Excess: Anti-Consumerism in the West. Cambridge: PolityPress

Hurst, M., Dittmar, H., Bond, R., Kasser, T. (2013) The relationship between materialistic values and environmental attitudes and behaviors: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 36, pp. 257-269.

Jackson, T. (2005) Motivating sustainable consumption. *Sustainable Development Research Network*, 29 (1), pp. 30-40.

Jackson, T. (2009) *Prosperity Without Growth*. London: Earthscan.

Jones, C. I. and Klenow, P. J. (2016) Beyond GDP? Welfare across countries and time. *American Economic Review*, 106 (9), pp. 2426-57.

Kallis, G. (2011) In defence of degrowth. *Ecological Economics,* 70 (5), pp. 873–880. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2010.12.007</u>

Karp, D.G. (1996) Values and their effect on pro-environmental behavior. *Environment and Behavior*, 28, 1, pp. 111-133.

Kasser, T. (2011a) Cultural values and the well-being of future generations: A cross national study. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 42, pp. 206-215.

Kasser, T. (2011b) Capitalism and autonomy. In: V. Chirkov, R. M. Ryan and K.M. Sheldon (Eds.), *Human autonomy in cross-cultural context: Perspectives on the psychology of agency, freedom, and well-being.* Springer: pp. 191-206.

Kasser, T., Cohn, S., Kanner, A. D. and Ryan, R. M. (2007) Some costs of American corporate capitalism: A psychological exploration of value and goal conflicts. *Psychological Inquiry*, 18, pp. 1-22.

Kasser, T. and Kanner, A. D. (Eds.). (2004) *Psychology and consumer culture: The struggle for a good life in a materialistic world.* American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/10658-000</u>

Kenner, D. (2015) *Inequality of overconsumption: The ecological footprint of the richest.* Cambridge, Global Sustainability Institute, Anglia Ruskin University.

Kolokotsa, D. and Santamouris, M. (2015) Review of the indoor environmental quality and energy consumption studies for low income households in Europe. *Science of The Total Environment*, 536, pp. 316–330.

Kwac, J., Flora, J. and Rajagopal, R. (2014) Household energy consumption segmentation using hourly data. *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid*, 5 (1), pp. 420-430.

Labandeira, X., Labeaga, J. M. and López-Otero, X. (2017) A meta-analysis on the price elasticity of energy demand. *Energy Policy*, 102, pp. 549-568.

Levitsky, D. A. and Youn, T. (2004) The more food young adults are served, the more they overeat. *The Journal of nutrition*, 134 (10), pp. 2546-2549.

Lucas, K., Cass, N., Adeel, M. (2020) Social divisions in energy consumption in the transport sector: personal car ownership and use. Unpublished manuscript.

Lutzenhiser, L. (1993) Social and behavioral aspects of energy use. *Annual Review of Energy and Environment*, 18, pp. 247–289.

Lynch, M. J., Long, M. A., Stretesky, P. B. and Barrett, K. L. (2019) Measuring the ecological impact of the wealthy: excessive consumption, ecological disorganization, green crime, and justice. *Social Currents*, 6 (4), pp. 377-395.

Macdiarmid, J. I., Douglas, F. and Campbell, J. (2016) Eating like there's no tomorrow: Public awareness of the environmental impact of food and reluctance to eat less meat as part of a sustainable diet. *Appetite*, 96, pp. 487-493.

Maguire, E. R. and Monsivais, P. (2015) Socio-economic dietary inequalities in UK adults: an updated picture of key food groups and nutrients from national surveillance data. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 113 (1), pp. 181-189.

March, J. G. and Olsen, J. P. (2004) The logic of appropriateness. In: Goodin, R.E (ed) *The Oxford handbook of political science*. Available at: <u>https://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199604456.001.0001/oxford</u> <u>hb-9780199604456-e-024</u>

McMichael, P. (2016) Development and social change: A global perspective. London: Sage.

Merritt, A.C., Effron, D.A. and Monin, B. (2010) Moral self-licensing: When being good frees us to be bad. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 4 (5), pp. 344–57.

Middlemiss, L. (2018) Sustainable consumption: key issues. London: Routledge.

Ministry of Finance (2016) *Strategy for sustainable consumption.* Government Offices of Sweden. Available at: https://www.government.se/4a9932/globalassets/government/dokument/finansdepartemente t/pdf/publikationer-infomtrl-rapporter/en-strategy-for-sustainable-consumption--- tillganglighetsanpassadx.pdf

Mireku, M. O. and Rodriguez, A. (2020) Family Income Gradients in Adolescent Obesity, Overweight and Adiposity Persist in Extremely Deprived and Extremely Affluent Neighbourhoods but Not in Middle-Class Neighbourhoods: Evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17 (2), pp. 418.

Mol, A. (2009) Good taste: The embodied normativity of the consumer-citizen. *Journal of Cultural Economy*, 2 (3), pp. 269-283.

Montagnese, C., Santarpia, L., Buonifacio, M., Nardelli, A., Caldara, A., Silvestri, E., Contaldo, F. and Pasanisi, F. (2015) European food-based dietary guidelines: A comparison and update. *Nutrition*, 31 (7–8), pp. 908.

Moran, D. D., Kanemoto, K., Jiborn, M., Wood, R. and Seto, K. C. (2017) *Carbon Footprints Concentrated in Few Global Cities*. Available at - SSRN: <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=2984473</u> or <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2984473</u>

Mullan, B., Ntoumanis, N., Thøgersen-Ntoumani, C. and Lipp, O. V. (2017) "It's a bit more complicated than that": A broader perspective on determinants of obesity. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 40.

Mundaca, L., Sonnenschein, J., Steg, L., Höhne, N. and Ürge-Vorsatz, D. (2019) The global expansion of climate mitigation policy interventions, the Talanoa Dialogue and the role of behavioural insights. *Environmental Research Communications*, 1 (6), pp. 061001.

Nilsson, A. and Biel, A. (2008) Acceptance of climate change policy measures: Role framing and value guidance. *European Environment*, 18, pp. 203–215.

Nordhaus, W. D. (2005) Irving Fisher And The Contribution Of Improved Longevity To Living Standards. *American Journal of Economics and Sociology,* v64 (1,Jan), pp. 367-392.

Nordlund, A.M. and Garvill, J. (2002) Value structures behind pro-environmental behaviour. *Environment and Behaviour,* 34, pp. 740–756.

OECD (2013) OECD Framework for Statistics on the Distribution of Household Income, Consumption and Wealth. Available at: <u>https://www.oecd-</u> <u>ilibrary.org/docserver/9789264194830-8-</u>

en.pdf?expires=1592301638&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=9AE30DDBB0557D0FF94 DC2FAEBAFBF4B

Ölander, F. and Thøgersen, J. (2014) Informing Versus Nudging in Environmental Policy. *Journal of Consumer Policy*, 37 (3), pp. 341-356. DOI:10.1007/s10603-014-9256-2.

Oswald, Y., Owen, A. and Steinberger, J. K. (2020) Large inequality in international and intranational energy footprints between income groups and across consumption categories. *Nature Energy*, 5 (3), pp. 231-239. DOI:10.1038/s41560-020-0579-8.

Parrique, T., Barth, J., Briens, F., Kerschner, C., Kraus-Polk, A., Kuokkanen, A. and Spangenberg, J. H. (2019) *Decoupling debunked: Evidence and arguments against green growth as a sole strategy for sustainability.* Brussels, Belgium: European Environmental Bureau.

Paulley, N., Balcombe, R., Mackett, R., Titheridge, H., Preston, J., Wardman, M. and White, P. (2006) The demand for public transport: The effects of fares, quality of service, income and car ownership. *Transport Policy*, 13 (4), pp. 295–306.

Peattie, K. and Peattie, S. (2009) Social marketing: A pathway to consumption reduction?. *Journal of Business Research*, 62 (2), pp. 260-268.

Pepper, M., Jackson, T. and Uzzell, D. (2009) An examination of the values that motivate socially conscious and frugal consumer behaviours. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, 33, pp. 126–136.

Princen, T., Maniates, M. and Conca, K. (2002) Confronting consumption. MIT press.

Public Health England (2016) *Eatwell guide*. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/nutrition/education/food-dietary-guidelines/regions/countries/united-kingdom/en/</u>

Resera, J.P. and Bentrupperbaümer, J.M. (2005) What and where are environmental values? Assessing the impacts of current diversity of use of 'environmental' and 'World Heritage' values. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 25, pp. 125–146.

Rosa, H. and Henning, C. (2017) The good life beyond growth: New perspectives. Routledge.

Sager, L. (2019) Income inequality and carbon consumption: Evidence from Environmental Engel curves. *Energy Economics*, 104507.

Schulte, I. and Heindl, P. (2017) Price and income elasticities of residential energy demand in Germany. *Energy Policy*, 102, pp. 512-528.

Schultz, P.W., Gouveia, V., Cameron, L., Tankha, G., Schmuck, P. and Franek, M. (2005) Values and their relationship to environmental concern and conservation behaviour. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 36, pp. 457–475.

Schultz P.W., Nolan J.M., Cialdini R.B., Goldstein N.J., Griskevicius V. (2007) The constructive, destructive, and reconstructive power of social norms. *Psychological Science*, 18 (5), pp. 429-34.

Schultz, P.W. and Zelezny, L. (1999) Values as predictors of environmental attitudes: Evidence for consistency across 14 countries. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 19 (3), pp. 255-265.

Schwartz, S.H. (1977) Normative influences on altruism. In Berkowitz, L. (Ed), *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology*. Academic Press, New York: pp. 221-279.

Schwartz, S.H. (1994) Are there universal aspects in the structure and contents of human values? *Journal of Social Issues,* 50, pp. 19–45.

Schwartz, S.H. (2006) *Basic human values: an overview*. Available at: <u>http://segr-did2.fmag.unict.it/allegati/convegno%207-8-10-05/schwartzpaper.pdf</u>

Schwartz, S. H. (2007) Cultural and individual value correlates of capitalism: A comparative analysis. *Psychological Inquiry*, 18 (1), pp. 52–57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10478400701388963</u>

Schwartz, S.H., Cieciuch, J., Vecchione, M., Davidov, E., Fischer, R., Beierlein, C., Ramos, A., Verkasalo, M., Lönnqvist, J.E., Demirutku, K., Dirilen-Gumus, O. and Konty, M. (2012) Refining the Theory of Basic Individual Values. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 103 (4), pp. 663–688.

Sen, A. (1988) The standard of living. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

SEPA (2012) Steg på vägen. Fördjupad utvärdering av miljömålen 2012. Steps along the Way: *Evaluation of the Environmental Objectives 2012.* Stockholm: Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.

Shackleton, C. M. and Shackleton, S. E. (2006) *Household wealth status and natural resource* use in the Kat River Valley, South Africa. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2005.04.011</u>

Shove, E., Watson, M. and Spurling, N. (2015) Conceptualizing connections: Energy demand, infrastructures and social practices. *European Journal of Social Theory*, 18 (3), pp. 274-287.

Sovacool, B. K (2011) Conceptualizing urban household energy use: climbing the "Energy Services Ladder". *Energy Policy*, 39 (3), pp. 1659-1668. ISSN 0301-4215.

Speth, J.G. (2008) *The Bridge at the Edge of the World: Capitalism, the Environment, and Crossing from Crisis to Sustainability.* London: Yale University Press.

Steg, L., Shwom, R. and Dietz, T. (2018) What drives energy consumers?: Engaging people in a sustainable energy transition. *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, 16 (1), pp. 20-28.

Stern, N. H. (2007) *The economics of climate change: the Stern review.* Cambridge University Press.

Stern P. C. (2011) Contributions of psychology to limiting climate change. *American Psychologist*, 66, pp. 303–314.

Stern, P. C. and Dietz, T. (1994) The value basis of environmental concern. *Journal of Social Issues*, 50, pp. 65–84.

Stern, P. C., Dietz, T., Abel, T., Guagunano, G.A. and Kalof, L. (1999) A value-belief-norm theory of support for social movements: The case of environmentalism. *Human Ecology Review*, 6, pp. 81–97.

Stephenson, J., Barton, B., Carrington, G., Gnoth, D., Lawson, R. and Thorsnes, P. (2010) Energy cultures: A framework for understanding energy behaviours. *Energy Policy*, 38 (10), pp. 6120–6129.

Stephenson, J. (2018) Sustainability cultures and energy research: An actor-centred interpretation of cultural theory. *Energy research & social science*, 44, pp. 242-249.

Swedish National Food Agency (2105) *Find your way to eat greener, not too much and be active*. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/3/a-az854e.pdf</u>

Tukker, A., Goldbohm, R., de Koning, A., Verheijden, M., Kleijn, R., Wolf, O., Pérez-Domínguez, I. and Rueda-Cantuche, J. (2011) Environmental impacts of changes to healthier diets in Europe. *Ecological Economics*, 70 (10), pp. 1776–88.

Uauy, R. and Díaz, E. (2005) Consequences of food energy excess and positive energy balance. *Public Health Nutrition*, 8 (7a), pp. 1077-99.

Ulijaszek, S. J. and McLennan, A. K. (2016) Framing obesity in UK policy from the Blair years, 1997–2015: the persistence of individualistic approaches despite overwhelming evidence of societal and economic factors, and the need for collective responsibility. *Obesity Reviews*, 17 (5), pp. 397-411.

UNEP (2015) Sustainable Consumption and Production: A Handbook for Policymakers. UNEP, United Nations Environment Programme. Available at: https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/1951Sustainable%20Consumption.pdf

UNEP (2020) Sustainable consumption and production policies. Available at: <u>https://www.unenvironment.org/explore-topics/resource-efficiency/what-we-do/sustainable-consumption-and-production-policies</u>

UN (2003) Johannesburg Declaration on Sustainable Development and Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development: The final text of agreements negotiated by governments at the World Summit on Sustainable Development, 26 August-4 September 2002, Johannesburg, South Africa. New York: United Nations Department of Public Information.

U.S. Department of Agriculture (2016) 2015-2020 Dietary Guidelines for Americans. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/nutrition/education/food-dietary-guidelines/regions/countries/united-states-of-america/en/</u>

Vieux, F., Darmon, N., Touazi, D. and Soler, L. (2012) Greenhouse gas emissions of self-selected individual diets in France: Changing the diet structure or consuming less? *Ecological Economics*, 75, pp. 91–101.

Ward, J. D., Sutton, P. C., Werner, A. D., Costanza, R., Mohr, S. H. and Simmons, C. T. (2016) Is decoupling GDP growth from environmental impact possible?. *PloS one*, 11 (10).

Westlake, S. (2017) A Counter-Narrative to Carbon Supremacy: Do Leaders Who Give Up Flying Because of Climate Change Influence the Attitudes and Behaviour of Others? Retrieved from SSRN 3283157.

White, L. V. and Sintov, N. D. (2020) Health and financial impacts of demand-side response measures differ across sociodemographic groups. *Nature Energy*, 5 (1), pp. 50-60.

Whitmarsh, L. and O'Neill, S. (2010) Green identity, green living? The role of proenvironmental self-identity in determining consistency across diverse proenvironmental behaviours. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 30, pp. 305-314.

Wiedenhofer, D., Guan, D., Liu, Z., Meng, J., Zhang, N. and Wei, Y. M. (2017) Unequal household carbon footprints in china. *Nature Climate Change*, 7 (1), pp. 75-80. DOI:10.1038/nclimate3165.

Yang, D. and Timmermans, H. (2020) Effects of green policies on household transport and energy consumption in Europe: a literature review. *Transport and Energy Research*, pp. 31-72.

Zhang, X., Luo, L. and Skitmore, M. (2015) Household carbon emission research: an analytical review of measurement, influencing factors and mitigation prospects. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 103, pp. 873-883.